
November 15, 2021 
 
President Joseph R. Biden  
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.  
Washington, DC 20500 
 
Dear President Biden, 
 
You have promised the most ambitious climate agenda of any U.S. administration. During the first nine 
months of your administration, you have taken many essential actions to deliver on those promises. We 
applaud your leadership in rejoining the Paris Agreement, championing historic investments to tackle 
climate change, drafting policies to embrace clean energy in an equitable way, restoring protections to our 
National Monuments, canceling the Keystone Pipeline, and reinstating the Obama administration’s 
withdrawal of most of the Arctic Ocean and parts of the Atlantic Ocean from availability for oil leasing. 
 
Your January 2021 announcement of a pause on new federal oil and gas leasing was a critical step forward 
in winding down a program that, together with the federal coal program, accounts for 25% of 
U.S. greenhouse gas emissions, and in demonstrating global leadership in the transition away from fossil 
fuels. But your administration’s recent decision to offer massive new oil and gas leases for sale on our 
public lands and waters is now undermining the climate progress you have made to date. 
 
During your campaign and while in office, you committed to “no new leasing on public lands or offshore.” 
Yet, on November 17th your administration is offering for sale more than 80 million acres in the Gulf of 
Mexico to the fossil fuel industry, at the expense of our health and the health of our planet. 
 
As communities across Southern California continue cleaning up after an oil spill and the Coast Guard 
grapples with 300 reported oil spills in the Gulf following Hurricane Ida, your Interior Department is 
greenlighting projects that expose communities to more pollution and move us farther away from meeting 
critical emission goals. Every single one of those oil spills started with a lease sale. This lease sale locks us 
into decades of investment in fossil fuels at a crucial time when every investment we make must advance 
an equitable and just transition to clean energy. This sale alone is projected to produce over 1 billion barrels 
of oil and 4 trillion cubic feet of natural gas over the next 50 years, causing massive greenhouse gas 
emissions over a timeline we simply do not have. 
 
As illustrated by extreme weather events, rising temperatures, catastrophic wildfires in the West, and 
devastating floods in the Gulf South, we have no more time to delay the inevitable shift to clean energy. 
These climate trends and natural disasters will continue at a faster pace and only worsen unless we quickly 
change course to bring down the amount of carbon we pump into the air. Our most over- burdened 
communities are already paying the highest price for failures to act on climate change. 
 
The UN Environment Program warns in its most recent study that the United States is currently on track to 
significantly increase its oil and gas production. We must urgently reverse course for any hope of avoiding 
the most catastrophic consequences of our increasingly warming planet. Your administration has the 
authority to set the U.S. on course to meet this imperative, and the crucial first step is to end new fossil 
fuels leasing. Again, approximately one-quarter of U.S. carbon dioxide emissions come from fossil fuels 
extracted on federal lands and waters that belong to all Americans. Additionally, the 2021 IPCC report 
identifies methane pollution as one of the key drivers of the climate crisis. In the United States, oil and gas 



production is the largest industrial methane polluter. 
 
We simply cannot meet the climate obligations and goals you have set without taking immediate steps to 
end our reliance on fossil fuels. We are asking you to deliver on the climate promises you made on the 
campaign trail — to take immediate, concrete steps to overhaul the federal fossil fuel program and end 
new fossil fuel leasing. In taking this essential climate action, you will also preserve wildlife habitat onshore 
and offshore against the backdrop of an accelerating crisis for biodiversity, protect people from deadly air 
and water pollution in some of the most polluted communities in our country, and achieve better and fairer 
returns for federal taxpayers who lose out on billions annually in potential revenue from fossil fuel 
extraction on their public lands and are frequently left on the hook to pay for cleaning up the industry’s 
messes. 
 
We can no longer make promises about climate solutions in the future while expanding fossil fuel 
development in the present. 
 
Thank you, 

Dr. Sarah G. Allen 
Retired, Senior Science Advisor 
U. S. National Park Service 
 
Lou Allstadt 
Former Executive Vice President 
Mobil Oil 
 
Manish Bapna 
President and CEO 
Natural Resources Defense Council 
 
Steve Bodow 
Television Writer and Producer 
 
Megan Boone 
Actress 
 
Scott Borden 
 
Heidi Brant 
Co-Founder 
Human Things 
 
Michael Brune 
Outgoing Executive Director 
Sierra Club 
 
Paloma Cain 
Citizen, Parent, Educator 
 

Aaron D. Clark 
Board Chair 
Cuyamaca Foundation  
 
Sarah Clarke 
Actress, Parent, Concerned Citizen 
 
Megan G. Colwell 
 
Ashlan Cousteau 
Journalist and Ocean Advocate 
 
Philippe Cousteau 
Founder 
EarthEcho International 
 
Liz Dean 
Liz Dean Casting 
 
Sally DiSipio 
 
Abigail Dillen 
President 
Earthjustice 
 
Shepard Fairey 
Artist  
Obey Giant Art / Studio Number One 
 
Farvue Foundation 
 



Diana Fisher 
 
Jean Flemma 
Director 
Ocean Defense Initiative 
 
Phillip A. Francis, Jr. 
Chair 
Coalition to Protect America’s National Parks 
 
Bernard Friedman 
Managing Director 
Immunova LLC 
 
Patrick Gaspard 
President and CEO 
Center for American Progress 
 
Liberty Godshall 
Actor, Television Writer, Producer 
 
Tom Goldtooth 
Executive Director  
Indigenous Environmental Network 
 
K.D. Hallman 
 
Kerry Hoffman 
 
Eliza Howard 
Citizen, Parent, Designer 
 
Dr. Ayana Elizabeth Johnson 
Co-founder 
Urban Ocean Lab 
 
Gene Karpinski 
President 
League of Conservation Voters 
 
Sabs Katz 
Co-Founder  
Intersectional Environmentalist 
 
Sue Klem 
 
Rachel Knowles 
Writer 

 
Dr. Jack Kornfield 
Founder 
Spirit Rock Center 
 
Sara Lamm 
Writer, Performer, Documentary Filmmaker  
 
Frank Lesher 
EVP & General Counsel (ret) 
Sony  
 
Diandra Marizet 
Executive Director 
Intersectional Environmentalist 
 
Sue Mauger 
Science & Executive Director  
Cook Inletkeeper 
 
Bill McKibben 
Founder and Senior Adviser Emeritus 
350.org 
 
Don L. Neubacher 
Former Superintendent at Yosemite NP and Point 
Reyes NS 
Board Member, Public Lands Conservancy 
 
Justin J. Pearson 
President 
Memphis Community Against Pollution (MCAP) 
 
Erich Pica 
President 
Friends of the Earth 
 
Theresa Pierno 
President and CEO 
National Parks Conservation Association 
 
Robert Raben 
President and Founder 
Raben Group 
 
 
Andrew Reich 
Television Writer and Producer 



Rob Reynolds 
Artist 
 
Anne Rolfes 
Director 
Louisiana Bucket Brigade 
 
Cynthia Sarthou 
Executive Director 
Healthy Gulf, New Orleans 
 
Jacqueline Savitz 
Chief Policy Officer for North America 
Oceana 
 
Taylor Schilling 
Actress 
 
Janis Searles Jones 
CEO  
Ocean Conservancy 
 
Sarah Silverman 
 
Fisher Stevens 
We Stand United 
 

Matt Stinchcomb 
 
Kierán Suckling 
Executive Director 
Center for Biological Diversity 
 
Katherine Todrys 
Human rights lawyer and author 
 
Kathleen Washienko 
 
Mary Wigmore 
Filmmaker 
 
Corey Williams 
Interim Executive Director 
Air Alliance Houston 
 
Jamie Williams 
President 
The Wilderness Society 
 
Wendy Williams 
 
Ed Zwick 
Film and Television Director, Producer 

 
 
CC:

Gina McCarthy 
National Climate Advisor 
Office of Domestic Climate Policy  

Ali Zaidi 
Deputy National Climate Director  
Office of Domestic Climate Policy  
 
Sara Gonzalez-Rothi Senior  
Director for Water 
Council on Environmental Quality  
 
Stephenne Harding 
Senior Director for Lands 
White House Council on Environmental Quality  
 

Deb Haaland 
Secretary of The Interior 
Department of the Interior  
 
Tracy Stone-Manning 
Director 
Bureau of Land Management  
 
Amanda Lefton  
Director 
Bureau of Ocean Energy Management 
 
Laura Daniel-Davis 
Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary 
Land and Mineral Management




